History Articulation Committee Meeting, 

Selkirk College, Castlegar, May 7 2004

Present: Chair: Edward Benoit (Northern Lights), Secretary: Anne Gagnon (UCC), Marcel Dirk (College of the Rockies), David Holm (College of New Caledonia), Ben Nilson (OUC), Jonathan Swainger (UNBC), Frank Leonard (Douglas College), Clarence Karr (Malaspina), Bob Fuhr (Kwantlen), Towser Jones (Capilano), Bob McDonald (UBC), Marjory Lang (Langara), Mia Reimers (Northwest Community College), Sylvie Murray (University College of the Fraser Valley), Hilmar Pabel (SFU), Clarence Bolt (Comosun), Duff Sutherland (Selkirk College), Tim Haskett (University of Victoria).
Absent: Corpus Christi College (program report sent); North Island College (program report sent); Open University (no program report); Trinity Western (program report sent).
1. Welcome:
- Meeting called to order at 9:35 am. 
- Welcome by Duff Sutherland. 
- The articulation contact list was circulated.
2. Adoption of agenda: 
- E. Benoit (Chair) suggested adding an item under #8 regarding concerns about transfer students going into third & fourth years at receiving institutions.
- Agenda adopted (H. Pabel/ B. McDonald).
3. Approval of previous minutes:
- S. Murray asked for correction of last point, p. 3. UCFV applied for a research chair in Indo-Canadian Studies, not the History Department.
- The minutes from the May 2003 meeting were adopted (C. Karr/C. Bolt).
4. Business arising:
- Jacqueline Gresco sent notice of W. Kaye Lamb Essay Scholarship. 
5. Chair’s report: 
- February 13 2003, articulation committee chairs met in Vancouver at BCIT (downtown campus).

1) BCCAT provided an update on matter of Secondary School Representatives on Articulation Committees. In 2003, the Transfer and Articulation Committee (TAC) of BCCAT wrote a letter to the Ministry of Education requesting the restoration of funding for secondary school reps to attend post-secondary articulation committees. E. Benoit read email dated February 27, 2004, from Finola Finlay of BCCAT, which summarized the Ministry’s answer: funding will not be restored but secondary school reps should continue to be invited to attend articulation meetings. However, without funding to pay for substitute teacher and travel costs, few reps are likely to attend.
- E. Benoit contacted Wayne Axford, past-President of BC Social Studies Teachers’ Association (BCSSTA) who will continue to update us on secondary school matters but he is acting as a volunteer.

- Motion adopted that we request restored funding so that secondary school reps can attend articulation meetings (C. Bolt / F. Leonard) Unanimous support.
2) BCCAT informed chairs that there will be an Admissions Committee of Council created to facilitate transfers and improve coordination between institutions. The Admissions Committee will: “examine issues pertaining to capacity, demand and student mobility and recommend policies and practices that facilitate the admission process for direct entry and transfer students within the B.C. post-secondary system.”

- Especially pertinent is objective 5: “To identify areas of institutional admissions policies and practices that are affected by the development of online learning initiatives, including BCcampus.” 

– The Committee will be in place in 2004 and BCCAT will appoint people to positions on council.
3) BCCAT provincial course outline template project
- BCCAT argues that inadequate course outlines pose problems for articulation. In response, BCCAT has initiated a project to produce a provincial course outline template.
- BCCAT accepted suggestions for revisions of the draft template until the end of March 2004.
- Template will be made available to all institutions but is to be used on a volunteer basis only.

- Proposed template has two parts –A) Essential components; B) Optional components. 
E. Benoit explained what each component would include.

- Articulation Committee members discussed the value and implication of provincial course outline.
6. Institutional Reports:

a) College of the Rockies:

- High school enrolment is declining in area so college has held the line on tuition & provided rebates to students from area. These measures have helped retain more students in second year. Most of these are education students.
- Two online courses are taught but some doubts were expressed about students’ abilities to handle online courses, discipline needed to fulfill requirements, meet deadlines, stimulate discussions, etc.

- No new faculty hired.
- New courses: History 221 & 222, US survey courses, will be offered and rotate as second-year offerings.

b) College of New Caledonia:

- Enrolment is declining so one first-year course was dropped.
- Three more lean years are expected before turn around but history has done relatively well compared to other Arts areas, for example, English has had to lay off seven instructors. A retention coordinator has been hired.
- A total of 484 students were enrolled in History courses.
c)  Okanagan University College:
- OUC has healthy enrolment & huge waitlists.

- Biggest news is the takeover by UBC. OUC will be divided into two institutions. OUC will cease to exist within the year and will be known as UBC in the Okanagan. The name of the college has yet to be determined.  
- The connection with UBC promises to be light with the new OUC maintaining its own senate for academic matters. 

- The link with UBC will be stronger at the graduate levels so as not to duplicate programs.
- It is unsure what will happen to faculty but no longer fear that everyone will be fired and replaced.
- College section will have university transfer but unclear whether History will maintain faculty there.
- 13 new positions will be created across new University. History will get one of these. 

- Continuing students will get UBC degrees.   

- OUC president was fired as a result of takeover. She is an historian and might become a member of History Department.
- Two departures from History: Eric Nellis (US History) will be at UBC and Sylvia Russell (Russian History) will be leaving April 2005.
- One new hiring is anticipated with a specialty in Latin America or China/Japan.

d) University of Northern British Columbia:

- UNBC webpage for history has been updated so the 604 area code has been changed.
- The institution faces challenges in a number of areas. Growth has occurred too quickly. New medical school and other programs have resulted in a lack of physical space, especially for library.  
- History is doing well. First year classes are full but there is a slight drop in upper-level enrolment. Overall, FTEs are the same as last year.
- ‘History in Headlines’ with a very large enrolment was replaced with ‘Western Civilization’.

- New appointment: Jacqueline Holler (Latin American).
- J. Fisk (Women’s Studies) went to Lethbridge. She likely will not be replaced, except perhaps with a sessional next year.
 - Gordon Martel is on sabbatical.
e) Douglas College:

- Douglas College is facing a crisis with high enrolment and limited classroom space. Every classroom is used during prime time and classes must be scheduled early & late, yet space is still in short supply. The parking garage is being removed to make way for classrooms.

- As well, student retention is low between lower and upper levels. Many students do not get admitted to larger universities to complete third and four years of degrees or they must wait two or three semesters to get into SFU. Douglas is training students to major in history but there is no opportunity for them to continue since there are not enough third and fourth year places at large universities. (This item was added to the agenda and discussed further under item # 8.)
- Two part-time regular faculty positions could be turned into full-time if administration willing, but there is a reluctance to create first and second year spaces if students cannot complete their degrees elsewhere. 

f) Malaspina:
- Malaspina also expressed concerns about problem of priority (or lack of) given transfer students at receiving institutions. Even when these students have high grades, they are placed at the back of the line and it becomes very difficult for them to complete their degrees. This should be a BCCAT issue.
- Enrolment is solid at Malaspina with History one of the most successful programs with waitlists.

- History has 8.2 full-time faculty plus part-time regular (.5) and sessional faculty (4).

- Laurie Meijer Drees is a new appointment to the department. 
- Clarence Karr will retire in two years.
- Gordon Hak will be on sabbatical 2004-2005.
- Stephen Davies’ online archive of Canadian war experience is expanding & Cheryl Warsh continues to edit the Canadian Bulletin of Medical History.
g) Kwantlen College:
- Kwantlen faced a budget shortfall and increased class sizes (data indicates that Langley is growing but Richmond population is in decline). Cuts were anticipated but a backlash forced administration to back down so that History did not suffer cuts but had to cancel plans to hire a new historian to teach European History.
- History will offer a BA Minor in History in Fall 2005 and is currently developing a wide range of third and fourth year courses for this new degree. 
-  Faculty is encouraged to participate in research.
h) Capilano College:
- Enrolments are steady. Students register by GPA and classes are not quite as full as in previous years.
- The college has degree-granting possibility with many niche degrees like jazz offered.
- Fees are to go up substantially and money to go to bursaries.
- One course is offered in a variety of modes. Students spend two hours a week on class assignments online. This course is especially popular with working students.
-No hiring or retirement of faculty. Two faculty members were regularized, but no more courses or sections offered, so department is not growing as such.
i) University of British Columbia:
- UBC has 27 full-time regular faculty, two part-time regular joint appointments plus 17 full and part-time sessionnals.
- History at UBC is in a period of transition with the old guard leaving and the new guard arriving.
- Three people were hired in 2003-04.
- The department has been working on curriculum reforms for the last five years. Part of the reform is to rationalize lower-level courses. Canadian history survey will be second year. World history will be introduced. Third and fourth year courses are to be more specialized. Seminars will be introduced at the third year (now only at fourth year level and are getting too large). This change would provide all students with at least one seminar before graduation.
- It is not clear whether funding for Honours seminars will continue.
- A new library will be built. It will be computer-based with no personal access to stacks.
- T. Jones asked question about what would be the repercussions of moving intro Canadian courses to second year. Answer given was that it would have none since UBC does not differentiate between first and second year courses.
j) Langara: 
- Langara has long waitlists and in an effort to manage these, the first ten students are encouraged to attend. Others give up.
- There is also an effort to schedule classes outside prime-time.
- A number of part-timers have been regularized over the last few years but no additions although these are sorely needed.
- Department does have markers.

k) Northwest Community College:

- Both Terrace and Smithers campuses have had declining enrolments.
- Tuition fees have increased 9%.
- History has two full-time regular faculty members.
l) University College of the Fraser Valley:  
- History is one of the most popular disciplines and doing well, although there was a slight decline in enrolment.
- The institution is using cost-recovery (high demand sections) to boost production of FTEs to meet targets. 

- Several new courses were added.
- Two longtime sessionals were regularized.
- Also hiring one full-time Latin Americanist.
- Bonnie Huskins and Eric Davis are on sabbatical.

- Strategic planning for next 5 yrs is taking place and administration is revisiting what is desirable and what is realistic.
m) Simon Fraser University:
- Enrolments have been solid.
- The Department has revised its website. See: http://www.sfu.ca/history
- Undergraduate tuition will increase by 15% for the 2004-2005 academic year.

- Two faculty members (Paul Dutton and Mary Lynn Stewart) with joint appointments in History received approval to obtain a full-time appointment in other Departments (Humanities, Women’s Studies) where they previously held a half-time appointment. One faculty member (Paige Raibmon) resigned to take a faculty position at UBC.
- Five new appointments have been authorized.
- With its large intake of students in September 2003, the graduate program remains vibrant. A smaller cohort of MA and PhD students will be entering the Department in September 2004, however.

- The History Department has participated actively in the on-going university-wide review of the curriculum at SFU. 
- (See item 8 for New Undergraduate requirements at SFU).
n) Comosun College:

- Comosun College is like other urban campuses and is full to capacity with waitlists. The demands have largely been met over the last few years but there is a space problem and faculty offices are at a premium.

- Class sizes were increased but then reduced to former size. Workload is 140 students for full-time faculty.

- One part-time sessional faculty was hired.

o) Selkirk College:

- Like at other small rural college, enrolments are down, about 5% at Selkirk.
- New Associate Degree in History offered beginning this year. These Associate Degrees in specific areas are meant to encourage students to stay for another year. They qualify for a degree and it helps their transferability.
- The institution has big budget problems. Early Education program has been cut but the institution took over the College of Art so will integrate 15 part-time faculty members.

p) University of Victoria:

- The University continues to have long waitlists. This is one major reason for the institution’s ability to replace retirees and to expand modestly.
- Tuition fees have increased 17%.

- Budget expenses have gone to upgrade library and to create bursaries and scholarships.
- There is a shortage of office space.

- The History website will be upgraded by summer 2004.

- History has 23 full-time regular faculty members, 7 part-time regular.

- Six new appointments were made to History.

- John Money (British) retired; Next year, two faculty members will be retiring.

- Two full-time and one half-time positions are anticipated in Canadian History in 2005.

q) Northern Lights:

- The region is experiencing an economic boom as a result of oil and gas resources. This has been beneficial for the college which has seen healthy enrolments in History.
- Office space is in short supply. New residences are being constructed.
- Tuition fees will increase but percentage increase is as yet unknown.

- No on-line courses in history are offered, but the college has introduced a new initiative to provide video-conference courses between the Fort St John and Dawson Creek campuses.
r) University College of the Cariboo:

- UCC History has five full-time regular faculty and one part-time regular.
- No hiring is anticipated.

- Enrolment in History continues to be strong.
- A number of new courses, including a method-historiography course, ‘The Historian’s Craft’, have been introduced as a result of the 2001 program review. 

- The biggest news is the provincial government’s decision to make UCC into a full university and the acquisition of BCOU. A new name, as yet unknown, will be chosen for the institution by the fall of 2004. The acquisition of BCOU has unknown implications for UCC and for the History discipline.

7. Implications of new secondary school requirements:
- Wayne Axford’s email to E. Benoit dated 2/28/04 outlined significant changes to the High School curriculum in the province. “SS11 is no longer mandatory for graduation. Students may opt to take a newly developed course called ‘Civics 11’. Students taking this option will not have exposure to Canadian History in the 20th century as students currently do in the SS11 program. SS11 and Civics 11 will be examinable in Grade 11. There is a proposal on the table that the Provincial exams in courses like History 12 will no longer be mandatory.” 

- Axford asked whether graduating students would have to write the optional exam for admission to post-secondary institutions.
- There was discussion about the meaning of these changes. The conclusion reached was that since post-secondary institutions have no compulsory history requirements for first-year students, changes will not affect admission requirements.
8. New undergraduate requirements at Simon Fraser University & Transfer students going into third and fourth years:
1) H. Pabel presented the new undergraduate requirements at SFU; he summarized the information which had been sent to History Articulation Committee members by email attachment in April 2004. 
- This email was a letter by Dennis Krebs, Chair, Undergraduate Curriculum Implementation Task Force addressed to Departmental Chairs, Program Directors and Chairs of Undergraduate Curriculum Committees at SFU. The letter summarized the six recommendations for reforming the curriculum. The complete Discussion Paper in which these recommendations are explained may be found at http:// www2.sfu.ca/ugcr/.

- If Senate approves these changes, the proposed admission and graduation requirements will take effects for all students admitted to SFU for the fall semester of 2006.  At the heart of the recommendations lies an emphasis on the development of learning skills in three areas: writing (W), breadth (B), and quantitative analysis (Q).
- Students transferring to SFU from post-secondary institutions must either fulfill the requirements for direct admission from high school or obtain a grade of C or better in a writing-intensive (W) or quantitative (Q) course equivalent to an SFU W or Q course.
- To graduate students must complete:

(a) 6 credits of W courses, one of which must be at the upper-division level
(b) 6 credits of Q courses

(c) 24 credits of breadth B courses, 18 credits of Designated Breadth and 6 credits of Undesignated Breadth.

- If Senate approves the recommendations, representatives of the Undergraduate Curriculum Implementation Task Force will contact BC colleges as soon as possible in order to supply them with the necessary information and to begin the process of articulating W, B, and Q courses.

2) Transfer students going into third and fourth years at large institutions.

- Frank Leonard suggested a motion that: “Current places at third and fourth year in lower mainland should be increased to accommodate demand.”
- This motion stimulated discussion of difficulties encountered by students of smaller institutions when they attempt to transfer to receiving institutions to complete their degrees.
- The root of the problem is unclear: Do transfer students get refused because their application is processed after larger institutions’ own students? Does registration begin too early thereby closing the door to transferring students?
- History Articulation Committee members agreed that there should be harmonization between sending and receiving institutions and recommended that:

a) Representatives from receiving institutions would inquire about the transfer process currently in place at their institution.

b) The History Articulation Committee members support the work of the Admissions Council of BCCAT to study this issue and request that the Admissions Council report their finding to us as these become available.
9. BCcampus and online courses:

David Porter, Executive Director of BCcampus presented BCcampus, a portal to provide access to online post-secondary courses.
- This is a Ministry of Advanced Educational project, established in July 2003. 
- When fully operational, BCcampus will provide “access to distance and online courses and programs available throughout BC’s public post-secondary system; a range of essential student support services – including online application, course registration and 24-hor help desk services; easy transfer of courses from one institution to another; flexible learning through a broad range of programs, schedules, courses and delivery formats; professional development for faculty; student ‘lounge’ or ‘chat’ areas to enhance networking for peer support.”
- Committee members expressed concerns about standards and effectiveness of online courses as well as issues of workload for faculty teaching these courses.

- Porter stressed that BCcampus is not an accrediting body, only a service structure to streamline access to courses. It will work with registrars to help students fulfill requirements, perhaps with online courses.
- BC campus provides funds for course development and, in the future, will provide discipline-based repositories for instructors and students.

10. Other business:
Update on history articulation listserv & History articulation listserv administrator

-  New address is: history@lists.bccampus.ca
-  Problems reported with this new listserv, among them that the administrator no longer has direct access to the list. Therefore, C. Karr believed that an administrator was no longer necessary and that each institution should ensure it is registered with BCcampus and that its information is updated regularly.

11. Election of officers:

- Following protocol, Anne Gagnon will become History Articulation Chair for 2004-2005.

- Marcel Dirk was elected secretary for the coming year.

- E. Benoit was thanked for his recent work as Secretary and Chair.

12. Thanks to Duff Sutherland and Selkirk College for hosting the 2004 Articulation Committee meeting.

13. Next Meeting:

- will be held in Prince George, April 28, 2005, before the BC Studies conference. It will be a shortened session beginning at noon. To save time, institutional reports will be available on listserv instead of being presented at the meeting.

Meeting adjourned at 4:10 p.m.
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